OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY MANAGEMENT BOARD Wednesday, 16th October, 2019

Present:- Councillor Steele (in the Chair); Councillors Cowles, R. Elliott, Keenan, Mallinder, Walsh and Wyatt.

Apologies were received from Councillors Cusworth, Jarvis, Taylor and Tweed.

The webcast of the Council Meeting can be viewed at: https://rotherham.public-i.tv/core/portal/home

72. MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

Resolved:-

That the minutes of the previous meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Board held on 11 September 2019 be approved as a true and correct record of the proceedings.

73. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest by Members at the meeting.

74. QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC AND THE PRESS

There were no questions from members of the public or press.

75. EXCLUSION OF THE PRESS AND PUBLIC

There were no items of business on the agenda that would require the exclusion of the press or public.

76. SOCIAL VALUE POLICY

Consideration was given to a report submitted by the Chief Executive which introduced the proposed Social Value Policy that was to be determined by the Cabinet at its meeting on 21 October 2019.

It was reported that the policy set out the ways in which the Council aimed to maximise the local impact of its spend through its commissioning and procurement processes and work with partners and suppliers. The key elements of the policy were to:

- Raise the living standards of Rotherham residents and commit to working towards the Joseph Rowntree Living Wage
- Increase the proportion of the council's expenditure which goes to local businesses and providers rather than those elsewhere in the country.

- Build social value into all council contracts (in excess of £100,000) and maximise the impact gained from every pound spent and introduce a rigorous system for assessing and measuring social value.
- Commit to the principle of co-designing services wherever possible.

It was further reported that the Council planned to take steps to increase the amount of additional Social Value from its contracts and commissioned services by securing Social Value in every contract above a £100,000 threshold. It would ensure that when the Council invited written quotations – where possible - at least one of the quotes would be from a Rotherham organisation and, where that was not possible, from Sheffield City Region. The Council also aimed to increase over time the proportion of its spend with local businesses and organisations and to open up opportunities for more co-designed services through its commissioning and procurement processes. The Social Value Framework set out the methodology for measuring Social Value through the procurement process. It was framed around six high level outcomes. These were:-

- Raising living standards for residents
- A strong local economy with employment and skills opportunities and a growing business base
- Young people have the opportunity to develop skills and find worthwhile employment
- Equality of opportunity for disadvantaged people and communities including disabled people
- Strengthened and sustainable community and voluntary organisations
- Greater environmental sustainability including accessible green public spaces.

Members noted that Social Value returns would be monitored and reported on an annual basis. The first year of the policy would be a baseline year with targets set subsequently to increase the amount of Social Value secured.

In reviewing the proposed policy, Members sought assurances as to how the Council would ensure that the policy would be adhered to where subcontractors were involved. In response, it was explained that the CLES would analyse and review the supply chain and identify through the framework how much money would go through the local supply chain

The Board welcomed the opportunity for young to develop skills and employment through the policy and framework. Following on, the Chief Executive confirmed that suppliers would need to demonstrate commitments to young people and the Council would need to see evidence against social value outcomes. To this end, suppliers would need to think creatively and provide assurance as to how they would bring forward proposals to deliver.

In response to a concern in respect of the likelihood of the framework being subject to abuse, it was confirmed that there was a self-declaration process against target outcomes, but there would be independent verification.

Members sought assurances that the costs for suppliers would not apply to smaller organisations and wanted more information on who would manage the portal. In response, the Chief Executive confirmed that the portal would detail all social value outcomes identified by suppliers and those would need to be updated on a quarterly basis. It was explained that the Council would learn from other organisations, but funds were available with existing budgets in the Assistant Chief Executive's Office if required to assist with development.

Having considered the report and responses to questions, the Board was broadly supportive of the proposal to be considered by the Cabinet. Furthermore, it was felt that the wider body of Members would benefit from learning about the Social Value Policy and Framework and that a Member Seminar should be arranged by the Cabinet Member. Given the significance of the policy, Members felt it would be useful to get a report back on the progress made in implementing the policy after twelve months.

Resolved:-

- 1. That Cabinet be advised that the recommendations be supported.
- 2. That a Member Seminar be arranged in respect of the Social Value Policy.
- 3. That a report be brought back to the Overview and Scrutiny Management Board after 12 months of the implementation of the policy to review its impact to date.

77. CRISIS SUPPORT (LOCAL WELFARE PROVISION)

Consideration was given to a report submitted by the Assistant Chief Executive in respect of contracts for crisis support services which was due to be determined by the Cabinet at its meeting on 21 October 2019. The proposed recommendations for commissioning future crisis support services over the medium term three years from 2020/21 to 2022/23 with voluntary sector providers through the terms of the Rotherham Compact. The process would include an invitation to bid to be the lead organisation in the voluntary sector to engage partner organisations in a co-design with the Council, leading to award of grant(s) and service level agreements.

Members queried the where the funds expected for the £100,000 needed in the third year of the contract would be provided from given that budgets had not been agreed for that period. In response, it was explained that if there was a contractual commitment to provide this funding then it would be built into the budget setting process for the third year of the contract.

Resolved:-

- 1. That Cabinet be advised that the recommendations be supported.
- 2. That consideration be given to further pre-decision scrutiny of the future delivery arrangements by the Overview and Scrutiny Management Board prior to a future decision by Cabinet.

78. HOUSE TO HOUSE COLLECTION POLICY

Consideration was given to a report which was submitted by the Strategic Director of Regeneration and Environment and was due to be determined by the Cabinet at its meeting on 21 October 2019. The report detailed the findings of a public consultation carried out to seek views on key elements of a proposed House to House Collections Policy. Members noted that the Council had been keen to understand what levels of returns to charities the public expected when making donations, and in addition, the times at which collections might be considered to be reasonable. The proposed House to House Collections Policy reflected the findings of the consultation and was recommended for adoption.

Members welcomed the policy but expressed concerns about the cut off time being 1900 hours, which they felt was too late. Members also felt it was important to encourage licence holders to use recyclable plastic bags under the policy. In response, it was explained that the concern around the cut off time of 1900 was a valid point. It was further explained that the law did not allow the authority to enforce provisions regarding the use of recyclable plastic bags, but the policy could potentially be amended to expect collections to be done in a reasonable way.

Resolved:-

- 1. That Cabinet be advised that the recommendations be supported.
- 2. That consideration be given to amending the policy to restrict collection times during Greenwich Mean Time to 1600 hours, whilst retaining the limit of 1900 hours during British Summer Time.
- 3. That consideration be given to encouraging the use of recyclable collections bags, where practicable, through the House to House Collections Policy.

79. URGENT BUSINESS

The Chair reported that there were no urgent items of business requiring the consideration of the Board at the meeting.

80. DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING

Resolved:-

That the next meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Board be held on Wednesday 13 November 2019 at 11.00 a.m. at Rotherham Town Hall.